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Welcome to Fed News:
Welcome to the 15th issue of Fed News and many thanks for all the contributions sent in for publication.  It would be good if we could see more contributions from branches about the excellent work they are doing locally. Please keep them coming.  
NFBUK also publishes Fed Talk bi-monthly which is a social network where members can air their views on internal issues specific to the organisation and its work. For more information about Fed Talk, contact Julia at admin@nfbuk.org or phone 01924 291313
Please keep all your articles and reports coming in.  It is most important that you mark submissions, “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the September 2014 issue is Friday 29th August.

You can read this newsletter and past issues on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews 
We are fast approaching our Annual General Meeting and Conference on 12 July in London and I have devoted a fair part of this issue to the event. If you are intending to come either as a delegate or observer, can you contact the office to ensure your name is on the attendees list?  Email Julia at admin@nfbuk.org or telephone 01924 291313. We are looking forward to meeting you there and having robust, productive and positive debates.
Also in this issue I have included two articles and two letters on the thorny subject of assisted dying, this follows the introduction of a Bill in the House of Lords by Lord Falconer last month.  We would welcome your views on this and any other subject you care to comment on.

Viva Española!!!

Well, here we are at the beginning of the holiday season with all the schools in Scotland having stopped for the eight week summer vacation. Apart from the possibility of being mowed down by kids on their scooters, skate boards and bikes, we will be witnessing poor mothers driven to distraction in the shops and malls by their bored kids, I wish them all good luck and “lucky white heather.” Please let me have all your holiday stories for the next issue of Fed News.

Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor
London Branch Report:
London Branch springing into summer 

by Jean Davis, Assistant PR Officer, London Branch

In May 2014, the NFBUK London Branch made an early start to its monthly meeting.  Two representatives from the RNIB Digital Access Team were invited to conduct a brief Q and A workshop about mobile phones used by blind and partially sighted people.  The mobile phone workshop was held before the main meeting.  I found the workshop very helpful and extremely informative; now I know how to send a text on my phone.  Five other NFBUK members attended the workshop.  This is a great idea.  More members should be encouraged to come and participate in branch meetings.

Also at the May meeting, the London Branch welcomed Brent Councillor and NFBUK member, Janice Long, who spoke about her campaign to become re-elected as a Labour Councillor.  Janice admitted that canvassing door-to-door was hard work, but very effective.  She said that being a Councillor was very demanding sometimes.  Janice was overwhelmed by her party’s excellent performance in her area.

Then, in June, London Branch welcomed Sarah Gayton, film-maker, who gave a forthright presentation on ‘Shared Spaces’.  Her film has been shown in East Sussex, Coventry, Leek and London; many Branch members talked about their experiences of shared spaces and the problems they face.  Sarah Gayton and David Bates are conducting their workshop on ‘Shared Spaces’ at the national NFBUK AGM in London on 12 July, 2014.

Annual General Meeting and Conference:
Plans are well advanced for the forthcoming NFBUK Annual General Meeting and Conference which will take place in London on Saturday 12th July at RNIB headquarters.

We are most privileged this year by the presence of our Patron, Professor Ian Bruce, who will deliver a presentation entitled: Campaigning in the 1970s - are there lessons for now?
We are conducting two plenary session workshops. The topics are workshop 1: Shared Spaces and the impact they have on sensory impaired people and; workshop 2: If Branches are the heart of the Federation, how can we make them work better?

The agenda for the day is as follows:

  9:45: 
Delegates arrive, tea/coffee.

10.10: 
Delegates to be seated.

10.15.
Official welcome from London Branch - Chris Brady. 

10.25
AGM opening, President’s welcome and announcements - Douglas Gilroy.

10.35:  
Roll call and apologies.

10.45: 
Acknowledgement of deceased members since 2013 

AGM.
10.50.
Approval of Minutes of 2013 AGM.

10.55: 
Finance, including presentation of 2013 accounts by David Stewart CA, followed by questions and adoption. Appointment of accounts examiner.  

11.15: 
Officers’ reports, including Questions and Adoption.

11.30:
Presentation of Awards. 

11.45: 
Workshop 1: How best to campaign on issues around 

Shared Spaces and the built environment - David 


Bates and Sarah Gayton.

12.45: 
Lunch.

13.30:
Drawing of raffle. 

13.50:
Presentation by Professor Ian Bruce CBE, Patron NFBUK. Campaigning in the 1970s - are there lessons for now?

14:20.
Workshop 2:  

If branches are the heart of the Federation, how can we make them work better? - Karl Farrell and Jill Allen-King OBE. 

15.10: 
Presidential summing up and way ahead. 

15.20: 
Date and place of 2015 AGM. 

15.30: 
Vote of thanks and close.

The two workshop themes are:


Workshop 1: How best to campaign on issues around Shared Spaces and the built environment 

Led by David Bates and Sarah Gayton

This workshop will last for only about 60 minutes and the purpose is to get as many suggestions and comments as possible from attendees which will then help to make our campaign more effective.  To get maximum benefit the session will be recorded and analysed in depth later, with all workable ideas being followed up.

This workshop will be run by Sarah Gayton and me, David Bates, who will answer questions only when necessary, with the object being that members will speak only briefly making their point within 2 or 3 minutes so that a maximum of ideas and information is shared in the time available.

Please note that this workshop is for the guidance of the shared space campaign team, and is not a motion debate to issue directives to the Executive Council.

To cut down on AGM introduction time here is a description of our present campaign procedures:

Individual guidance documents are sent out to relevant Officers of Councils which we are told have present or potential future street access problems.  Our difficulty is finding the name oF the correct Authority and the relevant Officer or Project Leader because it is useless trying to communicate with the wrong Officer when there are often over 100 to choose from.

These Officers frequently assume that everyone walking their streets alone must obviously have enough sight to see where they are going, and that they therefore should not complain when new street layouts can only be navigated by sight.  Such Officers are often gob smacked to learn that blind people with very little or no sight have been walking their town streets alone for many years, a possibility which may not have occurred to them before.

Although there will not be time to show them, Sarah has a series of video films showing Federation members talking and walking along town streets with access problems, and since the launch in The House of Lords in December 2013 she has shown the films in Leek, the House of Commons, Coventry and Eastbourne, and in conjunction with members is preparing presentations in other towns.

The pictures and interviews with members have shocked some of the attending professionals, and usually promotes a question and answer session, with some of the blind members present giving explanations and further information.

There are members around the country who are very successful in showing their Council Officers how blind people navigate and why they cannot find their way by sight.  However, there are many more members who do not have the confidence to do this, and who do appreciate executive help to keep their town safe and accessible.

Do you know of towns with shared spaces which are dangerous and which could be made safer with the addition of a controlled crossing or two?

Do you know of any towns with shared spaces which their Council consider to be successful and which they may therefore be likely to duplicate in the future?

Are you quite sure that your local Council know all about accessibility for blind people and that it is totally different to access for wheelchair users?

We can contact your local Council if you can find out if it is within a Metropolitan Borough (MBC) or a County Council (CC), and see if you can also find out the name of the Chief Officer for Planning or Highways, or Transport, or the Access Officer if there is one.  Your local Councillor will be able to give you these names if you ask.

Applications for shared spaces are approved or refused by Local Councils, and as a resident you have a right to press your local Councillor on their obligation to conform to the Public Sector Equality Duty, and we will help if you ask.

Please prepare your ideas and suggestions for this AGM workshop!

Workshop 2: If Branches are the heart of the Federation, how can we make them work better? 
Led by Karl Farrell and Jill Allen-King OBE
In our workshop, we all want to hear from each other what other branches do and see if we can realise what works best.  We also want to hear what is difficult and we would love to hear if you have any solutions to those problems.  

If you have a branch of the Federation that meets in your area, it can be the centre of your NFBUK activity.  We will never have a branch within travelling reach of every single member but it must be our determined aim to offer a local link for most of them.

True, it is essential that our voice can be heard by national government, big businesses and the larger charities.  But the streets where we most walk are around our homes in our own localities.  It is the local Councils and communities that decide how our streets are laid out, if there is an accessible road crossing where we need it and if we have adequate opportunities to live, work and play within reach of home.

So we must speak up for what matters to us in our own part of the country and make our case loud and clear by coming together in branches.  Those branches can become whatever their members want them to be and each of our existing local branches has its own uniqueness.  If local members like what their local branch provides, those activities will be well supported.  If anything can be done to make your branch more successful, what might that be?
New communications strategies:

With such rapid progress in digital technology, NFBUK are enhancing our communications with branches, members and other outside bodies.  We note that many digital libraries and Talking Newspaper services are moving away from traditional methods of communication such as tape cassettes and switching to memory sticks and cards and computer downloads straight on to PCs, tablets, smart phones and other devices.  

We are now in the process of purchasing memory sticks and a recorder in order to make this move.  We will still provide information in members preferred formats.
The new generation of computers, tablets and smart phones have also provided sensory impaired people with the opportunity of interacting with, not only other sensory impaired people but, other individuals and organisations we have struggled to reach in the past.

We would ask that you co-operate with us and your Branch Secretaries so we can build up a clear picture of what is required and who requires it.  Remember, “Time and tide wait for no man.”

Bill Campbell, General Secretary
NFBUK website:

Over the past few months we have been making our website, www.nfbuk.org  more interesting, accessible and relevant to members, other visually impaired people, policy and decision makers in both local and national government and health services. We also want to reach out to relatives, friends and carers of visually impaired people as well as academics, students and young people with sight loss.

With this is mind, we commissioned an RNIB Information Technology expert to conduct an audit of our existing website. This piece of work has now been done and we are moving into the next stage where we are making these changes to the site. 
We have now built in individual branch pages on the site and look forward to all our branches utilising these pages to benefit both their own branch and the profile of NFBUK itself.  Contact Julia for information on how to use these individual branch pages most effectively.

You are welcome to visit the website at www.nfbuk.org and send in your suggestions of what you would like to see on it.  We really need your input in order to make the website fresh and interesting.
Bill Campbell, General Secretary
Shared Spaces: telling them like it is 

by David Bates

Can you help me with a short comment about your local shared space for possible publication?

Many Local Council Highway and Traffic Engineers are members of the Institute of Civil Engineers, and receive guidance documents from their Institution.  “Urban Design and Planning” is one such journal, which in 2015 is publishing an issue with articles on the theme of “Disabilities and Vulnerable Road Users”.

I have been invited to submit an article for this edition which will of course be concerned with blind people and the removal of kerbs and pedestrian crossings.  I will explain many of the problems using detailed case studies with references, but although subjective opinions are not favoured, I would like to add the names of a few blind members from different towns across the country with a sentence giving the names of their town and how they consider themselves to be excluded, in order to demonstrate that this is a widespread and growing problem.

This article has to be submitted for review in September and if you can give me a quote please phone me on 01902 880885 or speak to Julia in the office.

We are now getting through to the movers and shakers and the people who make the decisions, so please help us to keep up the pressure!
The Federation: where are we going?

by David Bates

What will the NFBUK look like in the year 2020, only 6 years away?


6 years ago in 2008 the Federation was facing closure with spending running at £58,000 ;per year supported by cash and reserves, of less than £30,000, having fallen to that level from £135,000 only 4 years earlier.

But today the Federation is safe again with the figures reversed with cash and investments covering 2 years spending, and our annual loss being paid for by the interest on those investments.

But what about membership? This has fallen by around 300 since 2007 and we can expect this fall to continue as more members move into their 70s and 80s.

I always worked in the private sector where companies had to fight to stay in business and planning for the future was the key to survival.

Does the Federation plan for the future?  

Does it intend to stay in business?  

Does anyone care?  
Here is my picture of the Federation in 2020:

We will have about 500 members of whom about 40 including sighted members will do all the organising and campaigning, but we will also have sponsored a junior organisation which will be growing fast under its own steam.

The junior group, let’s call them "Blind Brits", won’t be in branches, will not hold committee meetings, but will talk to other members around the country, sometimes several times a day and all for free and if they want to meet somewhere they will contact each other to make arrangements which can be changed very quickly, at a moment’s notice if necessary.

All communications will be made on Facebook, Twitter, via a smartphone, iPad or even sometimes on a computer.

Many "Blind Brits" will know about the NFBUK and its ancient members who can't communicate properly, and some of the more mature ones might occasionally dare to contact or even help  some of the Federations dinosaurs and perhaps to even learn something from them!

How do you see the Federation working in 2020 and where do you see our special niche in the blind world of tomorrow?

Your solutions to Bill Campbell, billcampbell4@sky.com for the next issue of Fed News please.

First Independent Review of the Personal Independence Payment (PIP) assessment - call for evidence

This letter was submitted by Jill Allen-King OBE

I attended the PIP Implementation Stakeholder Forum meeting on 17 June to provide information about the first PIP Independent Review and to let you know about the forthcoming call for evidence.  I am writing now as promised to let you know that this was launched on 23 June and to encourage you to provide evidence through this process.  

To recap on the background to the review itself, this is a requirement set out in the Welfare Reform Act 2012.  Section 89 of the Act commits the Secretary of State for Work and Pensions to publish two independent reports on how the Personal Independence Payment (PIP) assessment is working. The first is due within two years of PIP starting in April 2013.

On Thursday 10 April 2014 the Minister of State for Disabled People announced that Paul Gray CB had been appointed to carry out the first independent review of the PIP assessment.   The Terms of Reference for this Independent Review were published on GOV.uk on 21 May at www.gov.uk/government/publications/personal-independence-payment-pip-assessments-first-independent-review 

The call for evidence will be one of several methods used to gather information during the review, and is a vitally important part of process.  We are interested in hearing from both organisations and individuals who have information about how the PIP assessment is operating.  Paul Gray is keen to take a broad look at the overall PIP process, so we are seeking input about all stages of the claimant journey.  Evidence is particularly invited from those with first-hand experience of PIP.  Information submitted will be used to help inform Paul Gray’s report to the Secretary of State for Work and Pensions, which will be laid before Parliament before the end of 2014. 

The call for evidence can be accessed here:

www.gov.uk/government/consultations/personal-independence-payment-pip-assessment-first-independent-review

It is available in a range of accessible formats.  Responses can be sent via an online survey, by email or post.  Details are in the document.  

  
We look forward to receiving your evidence.  Please reply by the closing date of 5 September.   


If you have any queries about the call for evidence exercise please contact:

Email: pip.independentreview@dwp.gsi.gov.uk
Post:  PIP Independent Review Team, Room 3S25, Zone South H, Quarry House, Leeds, LS2 7UA

Phone: 020 7449 7536 

Claire de Banke, PIP Independent Review Team

The truth about Employment Support Allowance
Article from Pat Onions
 

Congratulations to Dame Anne Begg who has finally spoken the truth about the Employment Support Allowance “work related activity” group (WRAG).

[image: image1.jpg]



Speaking on BBC Radio 4′s Today programme, Dame Anne Begg, chair of the work and pensions select committee, said last Friday, June 20th, that large groups of people appear to have been “parked” on the benefit in the “work-related activity” group, which covers all those found neither to be fully fit for work nor so disabled that they cannot be expected to look for employment.

Disability activists across the country will be as delighted as Pat’s Petition and CarerWatch that politicians are finally admitting to the false premise on which Employment and Support Allowance (ESA) was based.

ESA is a failed experiment conducted live on sick and disabled people. Sick and disabled people who are assigned to the WRAG are found not fully fit for work. Almost none of them are finding work. Yet the government is sanctioning and stopping their benefits; telling them they are ‘expected’ to find work. This is cruel, it defies logic and is causing tremendous anxiety for claimants. They are being threatened and required to do things that they are not able to do because of their physical or mental condition. ESA was designed using flawed premises and has failed. It needs to be completely rethought.
Meanwhile Pat’s Petition and CarerWatch call upon this government, and the next, to take responsibility for this disastrous mistake. We call upon them to introduce the following immediate reforms to prevent disabled people having to live this nightmare existence while the politicians responsible sort it out.

· Reduce the level of sanctions.
·  Take off the time limits.
·  Raise the income levels for means testing.
· Stop the WCA re-testing for long term and progressive conditions. 
· Take the Bedroom tax off disabled people.
· Expand the Supported Permitted Work scheme.
These changes will make the WRAG safer and reduce the costly appeals against WRAG allocation.

Making these simple changes will make the WRAG safer and give disabled people some space to feel safe away from anxiety, while everyone works together to look for the long term answers.
NFBUK networking and information day in Manchester 

On Saturday 13 September 2014 at Friends Meeting House near St Peter Square.
We are arranging a day in Manchester with three impressive speakers talking about the subjects they love to explain to others.  Whether you choose to come to Manchester for the whole day or drop in for only one of these great sessions, we hope you will enjoy yourself and take away some interesting ideas.

Do you read and write Braille or do you think Braille has had its day?  What about tactile maps?  Have you ever learned to use them for mobility or to know the different countries of the world?  Peter Wilkins starts our discussion with his views from experience.

We are inviting a speaker from another organisation to talk about an issue common to their's and our cause too.  More on this in the near future.

Last year, Sarah Gayton's DVD, "Sea of Change" stirred up interest in the shared street concept.  Where a newly landscaped town centre has persistent through traffic, how can blind people safely cross the road?  So what's been going on there since December 2013?

These topics all spark discussion and there will be plenty of time for that.  Bring your friends and introduce them to the Federation here or meet new friends in a lively and thought-provoking environment.  All you need to do is get there to be part of this festival of ideas.  For more information, contact Karl Farrell on 07808 519720.

Look after your body, and feel the difference
Ted Herbert invites us all to a super weekend in Eastbourne.

London Branch of the National Federation of the Blind of the UK would like to invite you to our 39th annual weekend at the Afton Hotel, Eastbourne with full board from and including dinner on Friday 7th to and including breakfast on Monday 10th November 2014.

Taster sessions of Yoga, Alexander Technique, Tai-Chi, Pilates, and Singing for health, and one-to-one feet massage, will take place.

Twin and double-bedded en-suite rooms are still available which must be shared by two people. The price is £118 per person. Sorry, no more single rooms available but there are a limited number of sole occupancy twin-bedded en-suite rooms available for £132. 

This will be a very popular weekend and rooms are already being taken up very quickly so, if you wish to join us, it is advisable to make your
booking without delay. 

Please make your cheque payable to ‘Eastbourne Weekends’ and send it to Ted Herbert, 39 Priory Avenue, Sudbury Hill, Wembley, HA0 2SB. Telephone 020 8908 0232.

Wonderful Windows work  

by David Bates

At the May Executive Council teleconference it was agreed to replace the office computer at a cost of up to £600, because it was getting old and very slow, and perhaps with some relief our trusty servant passed away the following day.

Julia sprang into action with the local computer specialist who had quoted us for a new one, and over the next few days they transferred the programmes and data to the new Windows 7 computer, but as our 10 year old one was an obsolete Windows XP model, many programmes had to be modified, which Julia managed to do.  However we had to get a new e-mail programme and load it with the old e-mail records, and Duxbery charged us £200 for modifying the programme which links our Braille printer to the new computer.    As the computer specialist charged us £360 for the new computer unit and his setting-up time Julia managed the whole changeover for a little less than the £600 budget figure.  

Congratulations Julia on a difficult job well done!

Transport:


First Aberdeen Pledges Support To Customers With Sight Loss and Signs RNIB Bus Charter 
3 June 2014

First Aberdeen has pledged its support to blind and partially sighted bus customers by becoming one of the first operators to sign a charter developed by the Royal National Institute of Blind People (RNIB). 

The ‘Bus Charter’ encourages bus operators to provide services that are more accessible for customers with sight loss and follows the RNIB’s successful ‘Stop for me, Speak to me’ bus campaign which was designed to give bus drivers a better understanding of the challenges blind and partially sighted customers face when using the bus. 

First Aberdeen said today that all of its driving staff are currently undergoing extra training which has been specifically designed in partnership with the RNIB and other sight loss charities.   

Duncan Cameron, Managing Director of First Aberdeen, said: "We are setting new standards of customer service across our operations. By improving our customer proposition we will encourage more people to travel by bus and to travel by bus more often. 

“As part of our commitment to improve customer service we are working with a number of disability groups to understand how the company can provide better services. I'm delighted that we've partnered with RNIB and signed its Charter. All our Drivers are receiving extra training so they are better aware of the issues that people with sight loss face.” 

Fazilet Hadi, Director of Inclusive Society at RNIB, said: “We are delighted at the positive and enthusiastic response from First to our Charter. Local bus travel is a lifeline, providing an important means of transport and we want operators to ensure current and future services are accessible." 

First’s commitment to improving services for customers with visual impairments comes at a time when the number of people using its services are increasing.  Two percent more people per day are using First’s services compared to last year.  First Aberdeen has been working hard behind the scenes to encourage more people on to its services.  
National News:

Child sight loss on increase, says Blind Children UK
BBC News, 27th May 

Increasing numbers of British children are being registered as blind or partially sighted, say campaigners.

Blind Children UK says much of the rise is down to more very premature babies surviving, with one in 20 of these now likely to be born blind. It estimates the number of babies born with sight difficulties as a result of being premature has risen 22% over the past decade to more than 1,800 a year. It says delays in diagnosis are leaving children unnecessarily impaired.

Blind Children UK is aiming to raise awareness of the warning signs that parents should watch for. The organisation highlights signs such as red or cloudy eyes and babies or children reacting badly to bright light, and says parents should seek medical help if they are evident.

To evaluate the extent of sight problems, the charity looked at data from NHS England, the Welsh Assembly, Scottish Government, the Northern Ireland Health and Social Care Trusts and the Office for National Statistics. It found that since 2006, there had been a 9% rise in the number of children registered blind or partially sighted. The biggest increase has been among those aged under five, according to the charity formerly known as the National Blind Children's Society.

Some signs of sight problems in children:

· Red, inflamed, watery or cloudy eyes. 

· Excessive rubbing or poking of the eyes.

· Puffy or swollen eyelids. 

· Moving or "wobbling" eyes. 

· Unusual posture when looking at something.
· Bright light causing discomfort.
Source: Blind Children UK.
'Affects development' 

The earlier children are born the greater the risk they will have a visual impairment. The survey of 130 parents of children with sight problems found a quarter said that they had to wait longer than a year to have their child diagnosed.

Half of those questioned said the delay they experienced in diagnosis had had a "negative" effect.

Richard Leaman, chief executive of Blind Children UK, said: "Every day a child with sight loss goes without support, it dramatically affects their development.  "As much as 80% of a sighted child's learning takes place using vision. Without this, it's impossible for a young boy or girl to develop fully and make sense of the world around them. 

"We help children and their families tackle all the challenges of sight loss, so that they can enjoy their childhood and fully realise their potential as adults."

Contact Blind Children UK at www.blindchildrenuk.org  

Tel: 0800 781 1444 to get help, grants, advice and practical family support

UK's 'assisted dying' bill tells disabled 'it's not worth being alive': wheelchair-bound Baroness
by Kirsten Andersen, Thursday 5th June 

A British legislator has gone to bat for the nation's disabled, arguing that a proposed law allowing doctor-assisted suicide would target the ill and infirm for euthanasia.

Baroness Tanni Grey-Thompson, a paraplegic athlete who has won 11 gold medals at the Paralympics and is now a member of the House of Lords, co-signed a scathing letter to the UK's Daily Telegraph newspaper in which she and other disability-rights advocates accused lawmakers of having double standards when it comes to whether a person should be allowed to commit suicide.
                              
"Why is it that when people who are not disabled want to commit suicide, we try to talk them out of it, but when a disabled person wants to commit suicide, we focus on how we can make that possible?" the letter asked.  "We believe that the campaign to legalise assisted suicide reinforces deep-seated beliefs that the lives of sick and disabled people are not worth as much as other people's; that if you are disabled or terminally ill, it's not worth being alive." "Disabled people want help to live - not to die."

Lord Charles Falconer is the leading proponent of the assisted suicide legislation, which would relax Britain's 1961 Suicide Act. The act currently holds it a crime to help a person take his or her own life, punishable by up to 14 years in prison. Falconer's bill would permit doctors to prescribe lethal medication to patients with terminal diagnoses who are expected to live less than six months and who are "of sound mind" to ask for the deadly drugs.

But Baroness Jane Campbell, who previously served as commissioner of the Disability Rights Commission, says she worries the bill will lead to a slippery slope situation in which the law is expanded to include more and more groups of suffering people. Critics note this happened in Belgium, which began with a similar assisted suicide law for terminally ill adults that has since been expanded to include children and even those who suffer from mental anguish.

"The existing law on assisted suicide rests on a natural frontier," the Baroness Campbell wrote in an op-ed for the Telegraph in March. "It rests on the principle that we do not involve ourselves in deliberately bringing about the deaths of other people. What the proponents of 'assisted dying' want is to replace that clear and bright line with an arbitrary and permeable one."

"At the moment they say they want assisted suicide for people who are terminally ill, but for how long will that last, and who decides what is terminal?" she asked.  "If terminal illness, why not chronic and progressive conditions?  And, if chronic and progressive conditions, why not seriously disabled people?"

Baroness Campbell said she felt she was "already on the list," because Falconer's own analysis of his bill said he did not believe the public was ready "at this point in time" to allow "a non-terminally ill person with significant physical impairments" to request medically-assisted suicide.

"This sent a shiver down my spine: it is reminiscent of Belgium's slippery slope," Campbell said.  "Their euthanasia law is displaying an elasticity that no one could have imagined a few years ago." "In a decade from now, do we really want to consider assisting the suicide of some of our children?"

The assisted dying Bill was re-introduced in the House of
Lords on Thursday 5th June.

The Assisted Dying Bill

by Colin Low
The tension is mounting as the date for the second reading of Lord Falconer's private member's Bill on Assisted Dying approaches in the House of Lords on 18 July, and those for and against start squaring up to each other and sharpening their arguments in the media.  This is a subject which arouses their Lordships' passions.  A similar Bill introduced by Lord Joffe eight years ago was thrown out at second reading by 148 votes to 100 and not allowed to proceed to committee - a highly unusual step.  

I took part in a debate on an amendment to another Bill which would have had a similar effect in 2009.  The amendment was defeated by 194 to 141.  The atmosphere was highly charged, as it has been any time the subject has come up for discussion.  I'm not sure their Lordships have the stomach for killing Lord Falconer's Bill off at birth, but presumably an attempt will be made to vote it down at some stage.  How that will go is anybody's guess.  Some 200 new peers have been created since Lord Joffe's Bill, but no-one knows how they break down.

It is important to be clear what the Assisted Dying Bill does and doesn't do.  It would make it no longer a crime to assist a terminally ill, mentally competent adult to end their life by prescribing them life-ending medication which they would take themselves at a time of their choosing.  There are important safeguards: two doctors must independently certify that the person is terminally ill, i.e. likely to die within six months, and mentally competent in making the request for assistance to die.  It would not licence assisting anyone who is not terminally ill, such as someone who is simply disabled, having, say, broken their neck playing rugby or who, as in some recent cases, suffers from "locked-in" syndrome.  As such it is a very narrowly and precisely targeted measure aimed at assisting those who are terminally ill to avoid further suffering by assisting them to take their own life.  It does not licence voluntary euthanasia by authorising someone else to take the life of someone not covered by the Bill.

A number of objections are advanced against legislation of this kind.  It is said that the safeguards are insufficient, but two doctors independently certifying terminal illness and mental capacity seems not too bad to me.  It is then said that concepts like terminal illness are too vague and indefinable and that it is unsafe to rely on doctors' discretion.  How long someone has to live is obviously subject to a margin of error, but I should have thought doctors' estimates had a reasonably high probability of accuracy, otherwise why would we turn to doctors for such estimates, and if doctors are not to make them, then who is?

Of course such considerations only come into play once someone has requested assistance.  It is important to be clear that it is essential to clear this hurdle in order to get to first base.  People talk about disabled people being vulnerable to assumptions being made that their life is not worth living, but all-importantly they have to ask.  Only then do questions of terminal illness and mental capacity come into play.

It is then said that people will be pressurised into seeking an assisted death by greedy relatives or on the ground that they are a burden.  These are matters on which the doctors should satisfy themselves when assessing mental capacity.

It is argued that an assisted dying law will be the beginning of a slippery slope to assisted death with fewer and fewer restrictions and safeguards and ultimately lead to voluntary euthanasia.  But the evidence from Oregon and Washington state, which have had laws very similar to that proposed by Lord Falconer for seventeen and six years respectively, does not support that.  The opponents of assisted dying argue that palliative care can meet all of a person's needs at the end of life.  Palliative care can do much, but it patently cannot meet all needs when people still ask to be assisted to die.

The leaders of disabled people say that disabled people are against assisted dying, sometimes on the ground that they fear non-disabled people will ease their passage into the next world without their consent.  But this is not borne out by the facts.  A Yougov poll recently found that 79 per cent of registered disabled people support assisted dying for adults of sound mind with a terminal illness.  The argument for assisted dying is fundamentally that it gives people choice and control at the end of life.  It is curious that the leaders of disabled people campaign for choice and control in every other aspect of life but baulk at it in this one.

Below are two letters written to The Telegraph: 

[5th June 2014]
SIR - Many disabled people strongly oppose legalising assisted suicide. We are deeply concerned that a change in the law will lead to disabled people - and other vulnerable people, including the elderly - feeling pressure to end their lives.

Why is it that when people who are not disabled want to commit suicide, we try to talk them out of it, but when a disabled person wants to do so, we focus on how we can make that possible?

The campaign to legalise assisted suicide reinforces deep-seated beliefs that the lives of terminally ill and disabled people are not worth as much as other people's.

Dr Alice Maynard - Chairman Scope; Dr Phil Friend - Chairman Disability Rights UK;  Baroness Campbell of Surbiton; Baroness Grey-Thompson; Ann Macfarlane; Dr Kevin Fitzpatrick; Mik Scarlet; Liz Carr

[7th June 2014]
Assisted death
SIR - The letter from Dr Alice Maynard and others (June 5) said that "many disabled people strongly oppose legalising assisted suicide". But many more do not.

A YouGov opinion poll recently found that 79 per cent of registered disabled people support a change in the law to allow terminally ill, competent adults to control the time and manner of their death if they consider their suffering unbearable.

The Assisted Dying Bill is not specifically aimed at assisting disabled people to die. It aims to give choice to all terminally ill people enduring suffering at the end of life, whether disabled or non-disabled.

Rather than scaremongering, opponents of the Bill should set out why some terminally ill, mentally competent adults have to suffer against their wishes at the end of life, despite the best efforts of palliative care.

Lord Low of Dalston
Do you have an opinion on this subject? If so, write to billcampbell4@sky.com 

Disability and End of Life Survey and Focus Group: your opportunity to contribute to crucial research
Disability Rights UK is working with Marie Curie to research the end of life experiences of disabled people. We are running a key survey on our web site to which you can now contribute. Marie Curie are also hosting four focus groups in each of the countries of the United Kingdom. This is your opportunity to contribute, whether you are a disabled person, a carer, relative, friend or clinician. See more at: www.disabilityrightsuk.org/news/2014/april/disability-end-life-survey-and-focus-group#sthash.Zo94Ka95.dpuf
Aids and Adaptations:

'Smart glasses' help fix failing vision

by Adam Brimelow Health Correspondent, BBC News 16th June 

Researchers from Oxford University say they've made a breakthrough in developing smart glasses for people with severe sight loss.  The glasses enhance images of nearby people and objects on to the lenses, providing a much clearer sense of surroundings. They have allowed some people to see their guide dogs for the first time.
The Royal National Institute of Blind People says they could be "incredibly important". From what we've seen so far they could offer some great independence for blind and partially sighted people to get out and about and carry on normal lives” John Worsfold RNIB. 

Lyn Oliver has a progressive eye disease which means she has very limited vision. Now 70, she was diagnosed with retinitis pigmentosa in her early twenties. She can spot movement but describes her sight as "smudged and splattered". 

Her guide dog Jess helps her find her way around - avoiding most obstacles and hazards - but can't convey other information about her surroundings. 

Lyn is one of nearly two million people in the UK with a sight problem which seriously affects their daily lives. Most though have at least some residual sight. 

Researchers at Oxford University have developed a way to enhance this - using smart glasses. They are fitted with a specially adapted 3D camera. The images are processed by computer and projected in real-time on to the lenses - so people and objects nearby become bright and clearly defined.

'More independent' 

Lyn Oliver has tried some of the early prototypes, but the latest model marks a key stage in the project, offering greater clarity and detail than ever before. 

Dr Stephen Hicks, from the University of Oxford, who has led the project, says they are now ready to be taken from the research setting to be used in the home.

"If you're walking around you're able to navigate doorways, and see hazards on the floor that might trip you up. So you can become more independent and walk around with greater ease." He says there has been a great response from people who have worn them. "People have loved them. They remark how much they can see now. They can see details in faces, they can see their own hands. People have commented how they've seen their guide dog for the first time. It's a real enabler."

We took Lyn Oliver to try the latest glasses in Oxford's covered market, a busy enclosed space with lots of potential obstacles. Soon she found her surroundings coming into focus. Her first response was to turn to our cameraman and exclaim: "You've been spotted!"

'I'm looking!' 

Later, after navigating the passageways, corners and shop fronts she expressed her delight. "I can see you! So I'm just standing here talking and not thinking. I'm looking!"  She said the glasses could help in many different settings. "This way I could find my way to a door, around tables and out. Find the stairs and up the stairs." She was taken aback when the glasses came off. "Oh you've gone! You're not there anymore. You've disappeared!"

The headset is still substantial, and connected by cable to a laptop in a backpack. But the researchers are confident in time they can be made the size of normal glasses. 

Eventually, they say, they could be available for the cost of a mobile phone, saving the NHS millions of pounds by preventing falls. They will start making an initial batch of 100 sets later this year, which will be offered to blind and partially sighted people to use in their daily lives. If that goes well they will start to produce larger numbers over the next couple of years. 

The Royal National Institute of Blind People has followed the project closely. John Worsfold from the RNIB says they could make a massive difference to people's lives. "I think these could be incredibly important. From what we've seen so far they could offer some great independence for blind and partially sighted people to get out and about and carry on normal lives."

Braille phones:

London-based firm OwnFone has released what it says is the world's first Braille phone. The front and back of the phone is constructed using 3D printing techniques and can be customised.

Other companies have designed Braille phones in the past, but OwnFone says its device is the first of its kind to go on sale.

For those who can't read Braille, the company can print raised text on the keypad.

The phone, currently only available in the UK, retails for £60 and according to its inventor Tom Sunderland, 3D printing the front and back of the device helped to keep the costs down. "3D printing... provides a fast and cost-effective way to create personalised Braille buttons," he says. The device is designed to provide an instant connection between blind users and their friends and family.

Haptic touchscreen: 

In 2012, OwnFone launched what was one of the world's first partially 3D printed phones. A year later, the company developed a special child-friendly version called 1stFone, a credit-card sized device with programmable buttons for crucial contacts. 

OwnFone's new Braille phone is based on these previous two devices, keeping its small form factor and colourful design. "The phone can be personalised with two or four Braille buttons which are pre-programmed to call friends, family, carers or the emergency services," Mr Sunderland told the BBC.  "This is the first phone to have a 3D printed keypad and for people that can't read Braille, we can print texture and raised text on the phone. Our 3D phone printing process is patent pending."

Those who wish to buy the phone can create a custom design on the company's website. However, at £60 it's the most expensive of the three available options, with their previous models selling for £40 and £50.

While this may be the first Braille phone available to consumers, the idea is not an original one. India-based start-up Kriyate built a prototype Braille-enabled smartphone in 2013, featuring a repressible Braille display and feedback controls (known as haptic touch) that beep or vibrate after receiving certain commands. 

Some visually impaired users of mobile phones may not see the need for this device however, with features such as Apple's VoiceOver becoming more sophisticated. VoiceOver is a "screen reader" that allows users to navigate their phone using gesture-based controls.  There are also a number of apps on both the Apple Store and Google Play that allow for an easier reading experience for the visually impaired.

The Role of Assistive Technology in improving the lives of disabled people

May 29, Posted in Good Practice 

Peter Lambreghts, ENIL board member recently spoke about the importance of assistive technology in improving the lives of disabled people at Ku Leuven University. In October 2014 a postgraduate course in ‘Community Service Engineering’ began and the aim of this course is to provide engineers with the necessary tools to be active in companies in assistive technology and in companies that want to tap their market or product potential in the not for profit sector. Technology can be an important lever for more independent and a better quality of life for disabled people.

In his presentation, Peter discussed the paradigm shift that has taken place over the last number of years from the idea of ‘care’ to ‘support’. One key aspect of this has been the recognition of Independent Living as a Human Right and this is specifically outlined in Article 19 of the UN CRPD. There is an ever increasing number of users of personal assistance and one aspect of this continued growth is the importance of cost-effectiveness.

It is important to outline that there is a very significant correlation between the person with a need for support and assistive technology and aid, accessibility and universal design and personal assistants and carers. The standard and quality of the technology can have a very significant impact on the quality of life of a disabled person.

In relation assistant technology there can very often be tension between the benefit and the ‘stigma’ that sometimes surrounds using this technology and more emphasis needs to be placed on the results and the impact on the person’s life that uses the technology. As the lives of people change and circumstances change, technology must also be adapted and it is important that disabled people are informed so that they can make the right choices for their own lives. There is a growing need for independent professional advice and a validation of peer support when sourcing information on Assistive Technology.

Peter also outlined the general principles that should be adhered to when developing Assistive Technology:

· Really put the person (user) in the centre (by engaging the user in assistive technology development and policy, by looking at the individual outcome/ quality of life and by viewing technology as a tool for participation and empowerment)

· Assistive technology is just one part of the solution (independent advise, personalisation, training and maintenance of the technology are also key components)

· Transparency and dialogue between users, producers/providers and Government is necessary (rethink financing, rethink market, improve administration, control and follow up).

It is also very important to note that assistive technology is beneficial for everyone in society.

To download Peter Lambreghts Presentation on Assistive Technology please click here 
Letters to the Editor:

Hello all,

Can anyone recommend a talking watch please? I'm looking for one which announces the time, but not preceded by the words "the time is". I find this very irritating as it makes the announcement twice as long.  As talking watches are sometimes quite intrusive the extra words are an unnecessary annoyance.

Unfortunately most talking watches include the words "the time is". I've found one at Cobalt systems, which announces the time only, but the battery life seems very short. 

 

I've tried a braille watch, but as a latecomer to braille, I don't have the requisite sensitivity in the fingertips.

Thanks,

Carol Borowski. carol.borowski@tiscali.co.uk 

Dear Editor, 

The lady who says cassette recorders are very useful in your May issue, of course they are, they are probably the best invention for blind people other than the computer.  Re memory sticks if you have a boom player called the Sovereign you can rewind and fast forward just the same as a cassette.  However, it is the size of a house brick and though it is extremely light and you can carry it from room to room, it is not as convenient as a Walkman.  The other thing about memory sticks is you can't record on them, well you can on some that you can buy very cheaply from Amazon (about £7-£8). There is a tiny switch at one end and it is very sensitive and the switch is very fiddly.  We need someone to adapt a Daisy or Sonata player that would allow you to record to memory sticks from a microphone.  If anyone knows of a device that records onto a memory stick that is reasonably priced and sized, I'd like to know.

 

It was interesting to hear about bus islands, though there are none in this area nor any shared spaces, but we do have a problem with bicycles and obstructions on pavements.  The Council have taken action but instructions are not always followed by shop keepers and A boards are still put out. 

 

I enjoyed Mr Farrell's comments about campaigning but you must be careful what you wish for! A fairy appeared to a couple celebrating a long marriage and says she will grant each one wish. The wife says that she has always wanted to travel and "puff" two tickets for a cruise on the Queen Mary appear.  The husband thinks for a while and says "I've had a long and happy married life but I wish I was married to someone 40 years younger." The wife and fairy both look somewhat put out but a promise is a promise, so "puff" the wife still looks the same but the husband is now 40 years older and in his 90s.

Andrew Millar
Finally:  Hopefully, you will have found this newsletter both interesting and informative. Please keep articles and reports coming for inclusion in future issues.  Please mark your submissions “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the September 2014 issue is Friday 29th August.

Hope to see you all at the AGM and Conference.
Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor

NFBUK contact details: Sir John Wilson House, 215 Kirkgate, Wakefield, West Yorkshire, WF1 1JG, Tel: 01924 291313 email: admin@nfbuk.org   website:  www.nfbuk.org 
You can read this newsletter on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews
Here at Fed News we are working towards producing a newsletter that will be our window on the world. 
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